Joint Municipal Action Committee 
Regular Meeting

Friday, January 14, 2022
8:00 a.m. – 9:30 a.m.  
Remote meeting via Zoom 

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Elizabeth Bonbright called the meeting to order at 8:03 a.m.

ROLL CALL - JMAC COMMITTEE
Elizabeth Bonbright, Chair, Tacoma Public Schools
Kristina Walker, Vice-Chair, City of Tacoma + Pierce Transit
Kiara Daniels, City of Tacoma

Andrea Smith, Metro Parks Tacoma
Rosie Ayala, Metro Parks Tacoma

Deanna Keller, Port of Tacoma 

Ryan Mello, Pierce County 

Korey Strozier, Tacoma Public Schools 

JMAC CHIEF EXECUTIVES

Michael Griffus, Pierce Transit

GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE
Hunter George, Metro Parks Tacoma

Tim Reid, Metro Parks Tacoma

Sandra Eliason, Metro Parks

Bucoda Warren, City of Tacoma

Kenny Coble, City of Tacoma

Joe Franco, City of Tacoma

Tanisha Jumper, City of Tacoma

Rosa McLeod, City of Tacoma
Jeff Robinson, City of Tacoma
Chrisy Vindivich, City of Tacoma
Carol Wolfe, City of Tacoma

Kacee Woods, City of Tacoma

Renee Meschi, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Heather Moss, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Cindan Gizzi, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Evan Smith, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Sally Perkins, Practical Solutions

William Bridges, Pierce County
Chelsea Talbert, Pierce County

Alex Mather, Pierce Transit
Andrew Strobel, Puyallup Tribe of Indians

Matthew Mauer, Port of Tacoma

Lisa Yost, Port of Tacoma

AGENDA ITEMS

INTRODUCTIONS & WELCOME TO NEW JMAC MEMBERS

Council Member Kiara Daniels, City of Tacoma, joins JMAC.  She found out about the committee in her previous position and looks forward to working together and solving problems.

Commissioner Rosie Ayala, Metro Parks, joins JMAC. She commented that JMAC’s cross collaboration is meaningful as everyone partnerships together.  She is glad to be surrounded by others who are like-minded and thrilled to be on the committee.
Chair Elizabeth Bonbright encouraged JMAC members to reach out to the new members to mentor and support them, and she introduced the committee to everyone that is on the call. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA
It was moved and seconded that the agenda be accepted as is, passed unanimously.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
It was moved and seconded that the minutes from the meeting of December 10, 2021, be approved as is, passed unanimously.
Election of JMAC Officers (Chair and Vice Chair) for 2022

It was moved and seconded that Chair Elizabeth Bonbright be re-elected as Chair in 2022; passed unanimously. No other names were brought forward.
It was moved and seconded that Vice-Chair Kristina Walker be re-elected as Vice-Chair in 2022; passed unanimously. No other names were brought forward.
Adoption of JMAC Policy Areas of Focus for 2022
Chair Elizabeth Bonbright let everyone know that the 2-page document she is referring to for this portion of the agenda was sent out via email to everyone prior to the meeting.  This JMAC Areas of Focus for 2022 document is by no means a limit to our work, but a place for us to start focusing on.  To summarize, the initial two initiatives within the three themes will be:

·  JEDI:

· Equitable access to affordable childcare 
· Communication, outreach, and engagement to underserved communities 
· Health and Safety: 
· Health in all policies 
· Strengthening community safety/Vision Zero  
· Community Wealth Building:

· Recruitment and support of minority & women-owned business enterprises (MWBE) 
· Youth employment pipeline and apprenticeship programs  
Chair Bonbright opened the floor to discussion and input.

Deanna Keller suggested a youth ambassador program like JMAC for youth, that would expose young people to the governmental process through JMAC and other governmental entities.
Vice-chair Kristina Walker appreciates being able to focus more, and to identify where things are already moving forward.  These are the right things to focus on.  She seconded Deanna Keller’s comments.
Korey Strozier added that apprenticeships including financial literacy need to be weaved into our focus.  
Chair Bonbright commented that she saw a focus on youth as a place of alignment.  It’s important to build the pipeline for youth.  We need to align our work to give our community the best opportunities.
Ryan Mello commented on how an overly restrictive 1990s-era directive on affirmative action needs to be rescinded and updated to be race conscious in both the public and private sector with regards to hiring.  It will help us reach the goals we have for minority- and women-owned businesses in contracting.  (Governor Inslee rescinded the directive three days after this meeting.)
Chair Bonbright added, with regards to Ryan Mello’s comments, that everyone should examine their own policies to see if any of the old thinking is embedded, if there are any lingering barriers. 
Hunter George reminded the group that the list of proposed 2022 priorities up for approval isn’t a complete list, that these are 6 areas we want to be intentional about

Link to Asset Map: https://sites.google.com/rfs-llp.com/jmac-asset-initiative-map/home.   Review this to familiarize yourself with it. 

It was moved and seconded that the JMAC Areas of Focus for 2022 be accepted as is, passed unanimously.

Chair Bonbright concluded this section of the agenda by mentioning an upcoming topic for presentation at the February JMAC Quarterly meeting would be on Pierce Transit’s procurement practices their ability to pay contractors within 2 weeks.  
POLICY FOCUS AREA PRESENTATIONS: 
JEDI: TACOMA EQUITY INDEX

(Presenter: Bucoda Warren, Strategic Initiatives Coordinator, City of Tacoma)

Mr. Warren started out by saying that the Tacoma Equity Index is data reflected on a map that shows where the higher and lower opportunity areas are in Tacoma.  The darker the color, the more opportunities there are.  This index guides the equitable service delivery and helps to guide decisions.  There is also a layer for TPU to use for their business decisions.  This last year they expanded their services to include a Pierce County equity index.  They continue to expand further still.  The purpose of the Tacoma Equity Index is helping to put data behind the decisions.  There are also Tacoma Public Utilities (TPU) Equity Index layers, as well as a Pierce County Equity and Pierce Transit layers.  The map is calculated on which part you are looking at, so it’s all in relation.  It’s relational to scale the information to the decision-making information you need.  
The purpose of the Equity Index is to identify and track disparities, support data-driven decision making and increase transparency and accountability.  There are 29 indicators in the index within 5 criteria that have been based on the City of Tacoma’s strategic plan: livability, education, environmental health, economy and accessibility.  The index includes information from the census, other federal data, also including state and local data.
We want to address inequities because the problems didn’t occur overnight or naturally.  For example, redlining shut out people groups from access to financing for homeowner loans.  If you look at the data, you can see that there are areas that have higher levels of opportunity than others.  This information will help in decision-making city wide.  You can use the index as is or include it with your own data to help with decision-making to prioritize or reprioritize efforts.  The tool is easy to use.
Our next steps include updating the data further.  New federal data is available or will be available soon.  We want to bring the data to our community, including information from Metro Parks, sidewalks, and environmental information.  By year’s end, we hope to have the index up and running to share with the council and our partners.  
Mr. Warren concluded by saying that their needs for the index include political and financial needs.  Politically, they need to align the maps regionally and begin using it in local and regional decisions.  Financially, we need support for the major update this year ($62,000 for maintenance, analysis and development), plus the ongoing commitment for maintenance of the index ($120,000 per biennium).  
Going forward, the immediate needs is alignment of maps regionally.  We want to leverage other information that is available.  We need to decide how we’re going to frame this information for the community and regionally, and how we share and use the information.  We also need financial support.  He concluded the presentation by saying that we need to jointly put this into our budgets for ongoing support.
Chair Bonbright commented that the depth of data that is being leveraged is surprising.

Commissioner Keller commented that this is great work and is important data for electeds’ decision making and asked if there were an annual report that would show the effectiveness of decision-making that has happened so far. 
Mr. Warren commented that before going any further, he wanted to identify the Health Department as a major contributor to these efforts.  He continued, saying that we don’t currently have an annual report.  The map was updated in 2018 and 2020.  Each snapshot will be used for the two-year period.  Case studies will be developed to share statuses also.  
Councilmember Walker said that she loves the index and knows that projects she’s worked on that used the index are better for it.  She proposes that JMAC should adopt a commitment to using it.  JMAC is a perfect place to do it. Let’s cover that at a future meeting.
Chair Bonbright mentioned that JMAC is using the asset map and can add the equity component to it.

JEDI: EQUITY ACTION COLLABORATIVE

(Presenter: Renee Meschi, Project Manager, Centers for Excellence, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department)
Renee Meschi started her presentation by saying that she’s inspired by the spirt of collaboration in JMAC.  Pierce County is in an important time where we can shift to get on the same page to create equity.

Introduction to the other members of the collaborative:


Sandra Eliason, Metro Parks


Kenny Coble, City of Tacoma 

Megan Snow, City of Tacoma

Tanisha Jumper, City of Tacoma

Victor Rodriquez, Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department
Ms. Meschi explained that the group started last March.  They found that they were bumping into each other in the community and needed a coordination of efforts so they would not overwhelm the public.  She went on to say that they know that investment in infrastructure and community trust is important.  It is also important to be ready for other things that may come up.  We need to have the relationships between us to be able to come together when needed.
Ms. Meschi continued by saying that the public doesn’t always differentiate between the different agencies, but rather looks at us as one entity.  We need to work together as we all represent our agencies to the community.  This gives us an opportunity for proactive collaboration.  Once we start working together and break down our silos, we can share data, surveys, policies, best practices, event calendars and more.  Action on our plans is the next step.  We can work together by supporting shared positions, using the online engagement platform (Social Pinpoint), collaboration tools and building shared baseline data.  Organizations that have invested in this effort so far are the City of Tacoma, Metro Parks, and the Health Department.
Ms. Meschi commented that we need to have equitable community engagement, participatory processes and incentives and compensation.  We need to value context expertise and lived experience of our constituents.  We need a bilingual, bicultural community member who can help us with these efforts.  She went on to say that training, toolkits and templates will help us get started.

Ms. Meschi concluded by saying that they need JMAC’s partnership, imagination to think about things differently, and financial investment/commitment.  The City of Tacoma, Metro Parks and the Health Department are already investing in this work.  To contact her for engagement opportunities, email rmeschi@tpchd.org.
Chair Bonbright commented that this was also a good presentation and topic.  She is hopeful, adding that the work Ms. Meschi’s collaborative is doing is a mini version of what we’re trying to do at JMAC.  It is a new way of thinking, and it reinvents government and makes us community centric. 

Councilmember Walker thanked Ms. Meschi for her exciting work and wondered what collaboration would look like for JMAC.  Are you asking for a signed document, or perhaps a vote of support?

Ms. Meschi answered by saying that she hopes that the JMAC members will be more officially engaged with this collaborative work on specific topics, having open communication and sharing updates.

Chair Bonbright said that we are capitalizing on what is already happening regarding communication.  We need a vision and a playbook for these efforts.  What a great way to start the year.

Mr. George noted that he sees JMAC as being a part of this work.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chair Bonbright called for public comment.  There were no public comments given.

GENERAL COMMENTS – Open space for sharing by JMAC members.
Chair Bonbright shared that Tacoma Public Schools’ Propositions 1 (Educational Replacement Levy) and 2 (Technology Replacement Levy) are on the February 8th ballot.  Ballots are available as of January 28th.   She encouraged everyone to become informed about the Propositions and share with family, friends, and neighbors.

Korey Strozier commented that everyone should get informed and vote.  Tacoma Public Schools would be happy to provide a Levy presentation if needed to share the facts with your organizations.

Hunter George gave a shout out to the Health Department’s activities during this Covid surge. 

Cindan Gizzi commented that it’s been a combined effort.  Vaccinations will help us get out of this.

Heather Moss commented that she’s thankful for having been included in this meeting.  The Pierce County Council requested a comprehensive plan to address homelessness focusing on a regional, shared approach.  She would like to be on JMAC agenda at some point in the future to share more information about this.
Chair Bonbright said that she welcomes that opportunity, and she asked Mr. George to follow up with Ms. Moss.
NEXT MEETING:  

The next meeting is a Quarterly Meeting scheduled for Friday, February 11, 2022, 8:00 to 9:30 a.m.  CEOs are included in this meeting.  

ADJOURNED: 

Chair Bonbright adjourned the meeting at 9:24 a.m.


Minutes taken by Port of Tacoma
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